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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES
September 14, 2016
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Ingrid Montgomery (Vice Chair), John Libby, Daniel Henry, Robert Maldonado, Justin Portlock
Excused: Karen Nuland, Toni Alfred, Scott Wiley
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Dr. Johnny Gaffney – Mayor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Chairwoman Montgomery called the meeting to order at 3:02 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the August 10, 2016 meeting were approved as distributed.
Supervisor of Elections update
John Libby of the Supervisor of Elections Office reported that turnout for the August primary election was 29.6%. The office had a recount in a circuit judge race because the margin was less than half a percent and it was a multi-county office. The difference in the count from Election Day to the recount was 3 ballots that had not been processed on Election Day because they needed to be re-made by the Election Canvassing Board, either because they were damaged or because a voter had spoiled 2 ballots and marked a third ballot, which is then set aside for the Canvassing Board to review and make the final ballot for tabulation. The only real problem was a power outage at the Maxville precinct for about 20 minutes during the morning. Four voters were checked in using the paper registers before the power was restored and those votes could be tabulated.
109 poll worker training classes will be held in 6 weeks before the November election pursuant to state law; all poll workers are required to be retrained before each election. Nineteen Jacksonville University students were trained as poll workers this week, and recruiting is underway at the University of North Florida and Edward Waters College and in high schools as well. Students between 16 and 18 years old may pre-register to vote and, if pre-registered, may be trained and serve as poll workers even before their 18th birthday. Some high school and college students worked the polls for the August primary and their performance was very good. The Supervisor of Elections’ Office recognizes the need to recruit new poll workers to replace the large number of workers currently in the 60s, 70s and 80s who will be retiring from active service in the next few years. The student workers were paired with veteran poll workers, and the combination of the experience and knowledge of the rules on the part of the veterans with the tech savvy and computer speed of the students made for a good experience for both parties. In response to a question from panel member Portlock, Mr. Libby said that the high school students are getting community service hours and the college students are getting class credit for their service as poll workers. 
Mr. Libby reported that the City Council and the Mayor approved the purchase of 60 new EVIDs (electronic poll books) 105 30 new DS200 vote tabulators to provide more capacity in the busiest precincts to prevent long lines at the November presidential election. The number of SOE rovers was also increased at the August primary election from 4-5 25 to 8 or 9 50, substantially increasing their ability to cover more precincts more quickly while spending less time and mileage driving from one to the next. 
Turnout for the presidential election is anticipate to be close to 90%. Early voting will still cover 14 days, but hours will be extended to 12 hours per day (7 a.m. to 7 p.m.). 2,000 poll workers and managers will be trained for the November election.  Three Four Supervisors in Northeast Florida are pooling their resources to produce public service announcement for radio and hopefully for donated television slots. 
Dr. Johnny Gaffney, the Mayor’s boards and commissions liaison, thanked the Election Advisory Panel members for their good work and their interest in promoting efficient elections. He urged the members to take a tour of the very impressive election operations center at Imeson (1 Imeson Park Boulevard, Building 100, located off of North Main Street) and possibly to hold a monthly EAP meeting there to encourage the general public to visit the site as well. Jeff Clements reminded the group that when this idea had been suggested several months ago, City Ethics Officer Carla Miller strongly discouraged taking a group tour on the grounds that it might be difficult for the general public to locate the group and join the tour in a secured building, and suggested instead that members take individual guided tours.
Motion (Henry): the Election Advisory Will hold its October monthly meeting at the Supervisor of Elections’ operations center at Imeson – approved unanimously. 

EAP membership
The appointments of Justin Portlock (replacing Natalie Alden) and Charles McWhite (replacing Leslie Goller) were approved by the City Council at last night’s meeting.  The new members were welcomed to the panel.

Public Comment

Former panel member Leslie Goller reported that one of the four DS850 high speed tabulators was broken and out of service on Election Day in August. Mr. Libby reported that the needed repair part had arrived the next day and the unit was functional for the Friday judicial race recount. Ms. Goller recommended that the panel members, as she always does, test the poll workers in their precinct by posing a challenge such as presenting a non-approved form of identification to see if the poll worker recognizes that it is not valid. When she presented her courthouse identification badge (issued by the Clerk of the Courts, but not one of the valid forms of ID permitted by state law), the first clerk did not recognize that it was not valid but a second clerk further down the line in the process did challenge it and require production of a permitted ID. Ms. Goller said that the overhead projector in the SOE operations center used during the Election Canvassing Board process is not user-friendly for the general public and should be replaced with something that permits the public to clearly see what the canvassers are examining. Mr. Libby said that a new unit is already on order. 
Ms. Goller also reported that for August primary day, both the manager and assistant manager at the Deerwood precinct dropped out the day before the election. Mr. Libby explained the circumstances behind their inability to perform their duties (both family emergencies) and said that trained backup employees were notified and seamlessly took over their responsibilities. Ms. Goller also felt that the number of voters both requesting and returning a vote-by-mail ballot and then appearing at their precinct on election day seemed higher than usual. Mr. Libby said that a higher number than usual of vote-by-mail ballots were returned in the wrong envelope (a spouse’s or child’s envelope who also requested a vote-by-mail ballot) for reasons unknown. Ms. Goller encouraged the EAP members to encourage their family and friends to update their signatures on file with the SOE since that is the number one cause of disqualified ballots – non-matching signatures. Mr. Libby agreed with the earlier comments about valid forms of photo identification. There is still some confusion about what constitutes a valid, government-issued ID (a courthouse access badge issued by the Clerk of the Courts? A JTA bus driver badge issued by the JTA, which is an entity of the City?).
Dr. Gaffney said that he is always available to convey requests or information from the EAP to the Mayor as needed. He thanked Ms. Goller for her years of outstanding service to the EAP and her deep interest in fair elections, which was echoed by Vice Chair Montgomery.

In response to a question Mr. Libby reported that there are currently approximately 233,000 registered Democrats, 216,500 registered Republicans, and 121,800 no party affiliation/other registrants.

Next meeting
The next meeting will be on Wednesday, October 12th at the Supervisor of Elections’ Imeson operations center. 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:27 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    Posted 10.14.16  11:30 a.m.
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